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Llangan Community Council.

Minutes of an Ordinary General Meeting held at The Old Schoolroom, Llangan on Thursday 5th April at 7pm.
1. Welcome, Record of Members Present and Apologies for absence
Attendees- Cllr Keith Jones (Chairman), Cllr D Hammond, Cllr Karl Jones, Cllr D Reed, Cllr.B.Hayball-Jones and Cllr H Davies.
 Also present - Jo Howell (Clerk) and County Councillor Cave
Apologies for Absence.

Cllr L Brookes, Cllr N Blethyn, Cllr P Wilson and PCSO Stone
2. To consider Police Matters
PCSO Stone had sent her apologies and had reported that there had been one crime since the last meeting, a commercial burglary in the St Mary Hill area.  She had provided details and posters of the Litter Pick Event on Monday 9th April at 10am, at Ruthin Common. 
Also, she had provided posters advertising her Coffee and Chat meeting on Tuesday 17th April at 11am in The Star Inn, Treoes. 

AP Clerk to advertise events 

3. To consider County Council matters

Cllr Cave wished to point out the green paper that had been issued regarding the possible merger of county councils. 
She confirmed she had dealt with a number of complaints regarding roadside littering and also green recycling not being collected.  She was following up on them, however she has also suggested that this ward particularly suffers due to lack of information and so suggested that it could act as a pilot area for improved communication between the Vale Council and residents on such matters. She has also asked for some temporary signage indicating littering fines for the Llandow Trading estate. 
One of the things that she would like to do in eth future would be focus on volunteers and thanking them properly for their work. 

She would like to ensure that the Vale Council know that littering is seen as a priority by this and many other Community Councils. 

She had had a response regarding Broadband and the issues were being reviewed by BT Openreach. BT Openreach are waiting for a grant to see if any of these issues could be taken forward.
4. Public Session and matters arising from public session
There were six members of the public present.  A representative of Saron Chapel wished to ensure that the privacy of those visiting graves is respected.  Also, there is now a belief that the stone wall is a dry-stone wall and in being so may require some expensive repair at some point in the future. 
Cllr Karl Jones had previously declared his interest in all matters relating to Saron Chapel maintaining the buffer zone of the allotments as a trustee of Saron Chapel and any other matters which directly affected Saron Chapel. He was therefore permitted to provide evidence and answer questions as a member of the public only.  
He was able to discuss and vote on all other allotment matters. 

He begun by asking for clarification on procedure regarding the public session and also ownership of the land.

He wished to clarify that the benches were not donated by the allotment but came from when the area was a tennis club. 

He also wished the Council to take into consideration that that water butt needs to be removed as it was previously agreed that there would be no structure on the buffer zone.
Mr Jones then went on to show examples of a privet hedge and point out that the allotment planning agreement required a privet hedge, this was not currently what is in place. 

He explained that the Chapel wall referred to previously was actually a Lime mortar wall, at the moment the hedge is very close to the wall.  It is believed that the hedge will cause damage to the lime mortar wall. It was agreed that the Clerk would read out to all present a description of dangers of Vegetation root systems on dry stone walls that had been provided by Mr Jones. 
The wall is also grade 2 listed as is within the curtilage of the Chapel, any damage caused to the wall must be dealt with by a qualified and approved CADW contractor.  This is likely to be very expensive. 

Mr Jones would like the Chair to raise this matter with the Council and also question who would be responsible for any damage caused to the wall by the hedge. 

Mr Jones would then like the Chair to raise with the Council on whether they would be willing for this hedge to be removed and be replaced by a hedge at the original agreed position at the edge of the buffer zone.
A member of the public from the allotment association then asked whether there had been damage to the wall by the trees which are currently there, as they are much closer to the wall.  He would also dispute whether the hedge roots would go across the distance present between the hedge and the wall.  He clarified that the current hedge was only being cut on the sides and not the top so it should grow higher.
Mr Jones confirmed that he did not know what effect the trees were having. 

Mr Jones maintained that by the cutting of the hedge on the side and not cutting the top was limiting the growth as too narrow a hedge would never grow tall enough.
A member of the public from the allotment association also stated that the landowner on the other side of the wall has a hedge much closer to the wall the roots of which must be causing more damage.  Mr Jones confirmed that if these roots were to cause damage then it may be the landowner’s responsibility. 
The Chair then asked for member’s comments in relation to the matters arising in the public session.
There were a number of comments from members in relation to the position of the hedge and the amount of screening required. 
There was also a query from a member on why there was any changes required to the buffer zone at all.  
The Chairman agreed that Mr Karl Jones could answer this as a representative of Saron Chapel.  Mr Jones stated that at the time of the setup of the allotment there were no trustees of Saron Chapel in order to take on responsibility for the buffer zone. Now Saron Chapel are in a position to do this.  He also indicated that the buffer zone had not been respected e.g. the water butt
The need for a water butt was also raised as there is a water supply piped in.  A representative from the allotment association was asked to answer this question and referred back to the Vale of Glamorgan guidance that stated that the allotments should have their own rain water collection points. He did confirm that he did not believe there would be a problem in moving the water butt. 
5. Consideration of formal request for alterations to Treoes Allotment Association agreement, Cllr Reed’s report on allotment, draft maintenance agreement with Saron Chapel and next steps for allotments -previously circulated reports

After a discussion, Cllr Hayball-Jones proposed that the existing hedge be moved to the edge of the buffer zone, this was seconded by Cllr Hammond.  The Chairman called for a vote, there were 3 votes in favour and 2 abstentions. 
It was therefore RESOLVED that the existing hedge be moved to the edge of the buffer zone. 

It was confirmed that all costs of this action would be paid for by the Community Council. 
The members were now referred to the previously circulated proposed changes to the allotment association agreement.  The Clerk clarified that the current draft agreement related to Saron Chapel maintaining the buffer zone in an agreement directly with the Community Council.  
Mr Jones queried some of the points made by the Clerk, who confirmed that as monitoring officer and an advisor to this Council she was justified in making her comments. 

After a discussion Cllr Reed proposed that ‘proposal 1’ as submitted by the allotment association which would result in the allotment association continuing to maintain the buffer zone, be approved. The agreement would require an amendment that the current hedge is moved at the cost of the Community Council.  
It was raised by a member that ‘Proposal 2’ by the allotment association was more in line with what was discussed at the last meeting as it meant Saron Chapel would be maintaining the buffer zone, although through an agreement with the allotment association. 

 At this point Cllr Reed wished to withdraw his proposal.  
Cllr Hammond proposed that ‘Proposal 2’ as submitted by the allotment association which would result in Saron Chapel maintaining the buffer zone through an agreement with the allotment association, should be maintained. This was seconded by Cllr Hayball-Jones and a vote was called and this was unanimously agreed by those who were able to vote. 
Upon this vote there appeared to be some confusion of the exact nature of the proposal.  This was clarified by the Clerk. 

After some discussion there was a counter proposal by Cllr Davies that the maintenance agreement for the buffer zone be between the Community Council and Saron Chapel, this was seconded by Cllr Reed and a vote was called which was passed unanimously by those that were able to vote.
It was RESOLVED that as previously agreed in the March Ordinary Meeting Saron Chapel would be responsible for the maintenance of the allotment buffer zone, this was now confirmed as controlled by a maintenance agreement between the trustees of Saron Chapel and the Community Council. 

The Clerk clarified that it was very important to have a formal written agreement between the Allotment Association and the Community Council.  The current draft agreement was rejected by the Allotment association at their recent AGM. 
CC Cave was asked at this point whether she knew of examples of allotment associations not being in agreements with Community Councils/Councils.  CC Cave did not know of any such instances and emphasised the importance of a final agreement. 
At this point the Chairman asked the representatives present from the allotment association if they had any comments they wished to make. They referred back to the supporting notes for why they put together their proposed changes to the agreement with the Allotment Association.  
It was clarified by a member that although planning permission had been provided for all land to be used for allotments it doesn’t mean that all of it has to be used as allotments. 

At this point Cllr Jones would like to propose that the Community Council take over the allotments. There was no seconder for that proposal.

The representatives from the allotment association confirmed that they would take back the decisions made tonight to the allotment association and confirm the committees response once a meeting had been held. 
Thanks, were provided to the allotment association in regard to the work they had put into the agreement proposals, however the original agreement that they had been sent to sign would still stand. 

At this point all members of the public left the meeting. 

The members were referred to the Saron Chapel agreement that the Clerk had drafted and precirculated.  It was proposed by Cllr Hammond that this agreement as drafted was approved, this was seconded by Cllr Reed and agreed by all who were able to vote. 
AP Clerk to send document to Saron Chapel trustees for signing, this would be signed by the Community Council at the May meeting.
The Chairman now referred the members to the previously circulated report by Cllr Reed on the present condition of the allotments.  After a short discussion of the recommendations of Cllr Reed’s report there was a discussion regarding the removal of the water butt.  It was emphasised that the water butt was on the buffer zone which was meant to be clear and that the representative from the allotment association had agreed that it was not a problem for them to remove the structure.  
Cllr Keith Jones proposed that the water butt be removed, this was seconded by Cllr Hayball-Jones and a vote was called there were 4 in favour and 1 abstention. 

It was RESOLVED that the allotment association would be asked to remove the water butt from the buffer zone. 
At this point Cllr Karl Jones left the meeting. 
6. Update on Questionnaire project 
The Clerk had printed the hard copies of the questionnaire and these were shared between members for distribution. 

The Clerk would continue to advertise the link to the website questionnaire and there had so far been 36 responses. 
7. To consider Community Centre Reports including update on repair work to be done at Treoes Hall
The Clerk was continuing to answer grant questions however there was still no update on when the Llangan Hall Grant application would be decided. 

There had been maintaince work by the Vale Council on the grounds of Llangan Hall. 
There were no other community centre reports.
8. To consider annual report from IRP and make decision regarding the annual payments to Councillors – See Clerks Report 

The previously circulated report by the IRP was considered and after a short discussion it was proposed by Cllr Keith Jones that this Council don’t approve the annual payment to Councillors. At this point there was a Counter proposal by Cllr Huw Davies that the annual payment be allowed and that members be able to forgo the payment provided this is put in writing to the Clerk, this was seconded by Cllr Reed.  A vote was called for the counter proposal which was passed unanimously.

It was RESOLVED that all Councillors be entitled to receive the annual one of payment to cover consumables however if individual members did not wish to receive this payment they could forego the payment upon writing to the Clerk.  

The Council agreed that no individual member was in a position where the additional payment to reflect increased Council involvement was justified. 
9. Review and consideration of privacy policy documents – previously circulated 
Cllr Davies proposed that these documents be approved as drafted. This was seconded by Cllr Hammond and agreed by all. 

It was RESOLVED that the privacy documents as drafted were approved.

AP Clerk to post on website

10. To receive the Minutes of the Ordinary meeting held 6th March 2017
It was reported that a member of the public referred to in these minutes wished to change in the minutes that he was not acting on behalf of the allotment association. This was agreed as an acceptable change.
Cllr Davies proposed the March 2018 meeting minutes be approved provided the above correction was made; this was seconded by Cllr Hammond and agreed by all.

It was RESOLVED to adopt these minutes.

The minutes were signed by the Chairman.
11.  Matters Arising from the minutes
Point 3 Road Markings – There was a report that the existing white lines that have been put into the road in Treoes were very misleading as suggest the road has a two-vehicle width which it does not have. This had resulted in a recent accident where a lorry had slipped into the ditch at the side of this road. It was necessary to take out the centre white line, indeed the Vale highways had previously reported that there would be markings to show drivers that the road narrows. 
AP Clerk to report to the Vale Highways department and copy in CC Cave

12. To consider the Clerks Report
Finance

Funds as of 26/03/2018-  £15,802 (cashbook- including payments to be approved)

Receipts 

12/03/2017
Treoes Hall Grant Tranche 1 


£3991.64

Payments to be approved







£

09/03/2018
VoG Council - Rent Nant canna land

101037
2

31/03/2018
J Howell-March 2018 Salary 


101038
342.56

31/03/2018
VoG Council - Rent St Mary Hill land 
101039
2

31/03/2018
Treoes Village Hall - Refund from Grant for painting and decorating/blinds





101040
1,783

31/03/2018
HMRC NI Payment 



101041
20.8

All payments were approved and signed by two signatories.

The 2018/19 budget analysis was reviewed which reflected the 2017/18 actual year end figure. 
The Council approved the increase in the Clerks salary budget in order to reflect the actual 2017/18 figure and also the change in the external grant contra line in order to reflect the grant refund paid to Treoes Hall during 2017/18. 
AP Clerk to make changes to the budget

Rural roads consultation
The Clerk explained the consultation letter regarding rural roads and the fact that this Council needs to determine the three roads it would prioritise as needing work. After short discussion the following three roads were proposed:
· The road from the former Ruthin Chapel which leads to St Mary Hill Church – complaints about this road had been made for a number of years
· Road between Llangan and Treoes, snow has damaged this road and it is the main through route. 

· The road from the finger post at the bottom of A48 hill to Llangan, length from finger post to the relatively new market garden, the road has actually collapsed due to heavier vehicles.  There is now barely the width of a vehicle that’s level on the road, no lighting and no road markings. 
It was suggested that the Council also include in its response that generally weight restrictions should be brought in place for many of the lanes along with appropriate signage. 
AP Clerk to respond to road consultation

13. To consider any planning matters 
There were no new planning matters to consider. 
The Clerk reported that the activities at the Ward Jones site continued to be a real issue for Treoes residents, and she was working with Cllr Wilson to get enforcement action from Bridgend Council.

Cllr Reed enquired whether there was any update regarding the work on Mr Carroll’s land.  It was reported that Mr Carroll was in the process of negotiation through the planning conditions and probably looking to move until mid-summer. 
14. To consider any Correspondence 
The Correspondence was reviewed and there was no additional correspondence.
15. To consider any reports of Councillors
The previously circulated reports were considered.  There were no additional reports. 
16. Time, date and venue of next meeting –
The Council were reminded the next Ordinary meeting was on 1st May at 7pm in The Old School Rooms, Llangan.
17. The meeting closed at 9pm 
a. Signed:


b. Dated:
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